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Dear Name
Ref: 1234-1234-1234-1234
[bookmark: _GoBack]Your application under the Student route of the Immigration Rules has been successful.
You have been granted permission to stay in the UK as a Student until 1 Nov 2026.
This notice sets out all of the conditions of your permission to stay in the UK so please make sure you read it carefully.
Evidence of your immigration status
Evidence of your immigration status can be accessed online, via the ‘view and prove [your immigration status]’ service – https://www.gov.uk/view-prove-immigrationstatus. This online evidence is a secure record and proof of your immigration status which is held digitally by the Home Office and which is available to you at all times. Employers, landlord or other organisation may need to check your immigration status to assess your eligibility to work, rent or access services. The online view and prove service can be used to share your immigration status information with third parties when required. For more information go to https://www.gov.uk/guidance/living-inthe-uk-applying-from-within-the-uk.
Your Conditions
The following are all the conditions of your permission to stay as a Student.
Study conditions
You are allowed to study in the UK, subject to the following conditions:
You can only study at the sponsor institution which issued your Confirmation of Acceptance for Studies (CAS) which is:
· Sponsor: University of leeds
· Course title: Mphys Physics with Astrophysics
· You may only study at another institution if:
· You are studying at a partner institution of your sponsor, which is detailed on your CAS; or you are undertaking supplementary study at another institution
· You have made an application under the Student route which has not yet been decided, supported by a CAS which has been assigned by a licensed Student sponsor, in which case you may study with that sponsor until the application is decided and any administrative review of a refusal of that application has been determined.
You must only study on the course of study for which you CAS was issued, unless:
· Your Student sponsor is a higher education provider with a track record of compliance; and  
· you have not completed the course that the Confirmation of Acceptance for Studies was assigned for; and 
· the new course is not at a lower qualification level than the course the Confirmation of Acceptance for Studies was assigned for; and 
· the course is at degree level or above; and 
· any new course at degree level can be completed within the current period of permission; and 
· your student sponsor confirms that new course is related to the course that the Confirmation of Acceptance for Studies was assigned for or supports the Student’s genuine career aspirations.
· You may study on a study abroad programme overseas that is an integral and assessed part of the course of study for which the CAS was assigned.
· Any study is subject to the condition that you must obtain an ATAS certificate if required to do so under Appendix ATAS of the Immigration Rules. Please visit https://www.gov.uk/guidance/academic-technologyapproval-scheme.
· You must not study at a State School or Academy, except for voluntary grammar schools with boarding in Northern Ireland, or if you have been granted permission as a Student to study at a student sponsor which becomes a State School or Academy during your period of permission, in which case you may complete the course for which the Confirmation of Acceptance for Studies was assigned.
Work Conditions
Employment
· You are allowed to work, subject to the following:
· You can work part-time during term-time, for no more than 20 hours a week.
· You can work full-time during vacations.
· You may work as an elected Student Union Sabbatical Officer or in an elected National Union of Students (NUS) position for up to two years if your Confirmation of
· Acceptance for Studies was assigned for this purpose.
Work placements
· You can do a work placement as part of your course of study if you are studying a course at any level with a sponsor other than a probationary sponsor.
· The work placement must be an assessed part of your course and must not exceed half of the total length of your course undertaken in the UK if your sponsor is a HEP with a track record of compliance. If your Sponsor is not a
· HEP with a track record of compliance, your work placement must not exceed a third of the total length of your course.
· You may undertake a work placement that exceeds these limits only if it is a statutory requirement of the course to undertake a longer work placement.
Other work conditions
You are not allowed to be self-employed or engage in business activity, unless you are on the Doctorate Extension Scheme or:
· have applied for permission on the Start-up route while you still had permission as a Student; and  
· your application is supported by an endorsement from a qualifying higher education provider with a track record of compliance; and
· You are waiting for a decision on your application or an administrative review decision.
You are not allowed to work as a professional sportsperson (including as a sports coach).
You are not allowed to work as an entertainer.
You are not allowed to fill a permanent full-time vacancy.
If you have made an application for Permission to Stay under the Skilled Worker route to work in a vacancy supported by a Certificate of Sponsorship (COS) assigned by a licensed Sponsor, you can start the job to which Certificate of Sponsorship was assigned up to 3 months prior to your course completion date if:
· you have permission as a Student; and 
· you are studying a full-time course of study at degree level or above with a higher education provider with a track record of compliance; and 
· you have not had a decision on your Skilled Worker application, or if that application was refused your administrative review or appeal has not been finally determined.
Public funds condition
You are not allowed to claim public funds.
Your Biometric Residence Permit (BRP)
You will receive a Biometric Residence Permit (BRP) as evidence of your status. This will be sent to you by Royal Mail, usually within 7 to 10 days of the date of this decision.
If we have your contact details, you will receive an email or text message from Royal Mail telling you when your BRP will arrive. You do not need to sign for your BRP when it is delivered, it will be posted through the letterbox.
If you do not receive your BRP, or a Royal Mail tracking reference within 7 to 10 days of receiving this decision, please visit https://www.gov.uk/biometric-residencepermits/not-arrived. You will not have to pay a fee for the delivery of your BRP.
Your BRP is an important document and you should look after it carefully. It is proof of your right to stay, work or study in the UK and may be used as a form of identification (for example, when setting up a bank account). You will need your BRP (as well as your passport) for travel to and from the UK.
Sharing information about your permission to stay in the UK (your immigration status)
Employers, landlords or other organisations may need to check your immigration status to see if you are allowed to work, rent somewhere to live or access public services.
You can use our online services to prove your right to work ( https://www.gov.uk/prove-right-to-work) or prove your right to rent ( https://www.gov.uk/prove-right-to-rent) and share that information with other people. You’ll need to select the option to share your information and you’ll then get a share code to give to them. This share code will give them time-limited access to view your right to rent, or right to work. You’ll also need to give them your date of birth, to prove they have your permission to check your information.
You can find more information about the BRP including what to do if your BRP is lost or stolen or if your personal details change (such as your name) at: https://www.gov.uk/biometric-residence-permits.
Your permission to stay in the UK ends on 1 Nov 2026
If your BRP expires on 31 December 2024
All BRPs now expire on or before 31 December 2024. You do not need to tell us if your BRP expires on 31 December 2024 and your permission to stay in the UK has been granted for a longer period. UKVI will update their information on the gov. uk website to tell you what you need to do in early 2024. You do not need to do anything now, and your immigration status will not be affected. The expiry of the BRP card before the expiry of your permission does not change your entitlement to work, access services or benefits, or travel.
Travelling out of the UK
You should not book travel outside of the UK until you receive your BRP. Doing so may mean that you fail to receive your BRP and that puts you at risk of being unable to return to the UK.
If there is an error on your BRP
If you think something is wrong on your BRP, such as your name, sex, or it was damaged when you received it, you should let us know.
You only have 14 days from the date of receiving your BRP to let us know about an error. Otherwise you may have to apply and pay for a replacement.
Information on how to let us know can be found at:
https://www.gov.uk/biometric-residence-permits/reportproblem
Check your eVisa
Your eVisa is a secure record and proof of your immigration status which is held digitally by the Home Office and which is available to you at all times. Employers, landlords or other organisation may need to check your immigration status to see if you are allowed to work, rent property or access services.
From the View and Prove service you can choose to share relevant information about your permission to stay with someone else. You will need to select the reason why you are sharing your status information, to ensure the right information is shared (for example to prove right to work or right to rent). You will then be provided with a share code to give to the person with whom you want to share your information. This share code will give that person time limited access to the relevant information. More details on how to use this service can be found at: https://www.gov.uk/guidance/using-your-uk-visas-andimmigration-account
If you have a BRP from a previous grant of permission
If you used your previous BRP to set up your UKVI account, it will be registered as your account log in document. As that BRP is invalid you should change your log in document (for example use your current passport or travel document), to ensure you can continue to easily access your UKVI account. You can change your document at https://www.gov.uk/update-uk-visasimmigration-account-details. Telling us about your current passport or travel document will also help to ensure your permission to stay in the UK can be checked easily at the UK border.
Once you have updated your sign in document you must return your previous BRP to the Home Office as it is no longer valid.
The BRP card should be cut into quarters and posted (in a windowless plain envelope) to BRP Returns, P.O. Box 195, Bristol, BS20 1BT. You may have to pay a penalty of up to £1,000 if you fail to return an invalid BRP.
If your information or circumstances change
It’s important that you keep your personal details on your UKVI account up to date, and that you inform us if your passport or travel document changes so you can continue to access your account and to avoid any unnecessary delays at the UK border.
You can update your details at
https://www.gov.uk/update-uk-visas-immigrationaccount-details. or by using the ‘update details’ function in the View and Prove service.
· Your sign in document, passport or travel document
·  your account sign in details (email and phone)
· Your name or nationality.
Once you have used the ‘update details’ service to update your sign in document or other details you will need to use the updated details to access your UKVI account.
You can also use the ‘update details’ service to tell us about a change to your address or contact details (if these are different to your sign in details).
If you need to update any of the details contained on your BRP, such as your name, you will need to apply for a new document, which you can do at https://www.gov.uk/change-circumstances-visa-brp
Once you have updated your BRP, you can update your account details at https://www.gov.uk/update-uk-visasimmigration-account-details.
Travelling in and out of the UK
You should not book travel outside of the UK until you receive your BRP. Doing so may mean that you fail to receive your BRP.
To prevent unnecessary delays at the border, it is important to ensure the document you travel on is registered to your UKVI account, which you can do by updating your details if you intend to travel on a different document (for example a new passport). When you tell us of a new document your old document will remain linked to your account, and where it is still valid you can use either document to travel. If you have told us of a new document but are still awaiting confirmation that your account has been updated you should, if possible, carry your old document as well.
If you need help
If you need help viewing or using your UKVI account or online services, you can contact the UKVI Resolution Centre.
Telephone: 0300 790 6268
Monday to Thursday, 9am to 4:45pm
Friday, 9am to 4:30pm
If you cannot contact UK 0300 numbers, use +44 (0)203 875 4669.
The Resolution Centre provides telephone and email support to all UKVI account holders and can also help if you are experiencing technical issues. If you need access to a device or the internet, many local libraries have computers where you can access the internet, and in some locations, printing facilities. Please visit your local library to access these facilities.
Additional information
Immigration health charge
If you have been granted a shorter period of permission than you applied for, some of your immigration health charge payment may be refunded. For further information on refunds of the immigration health charge, please visit https://www.gov.uk/healthcare-immigration-application/ refunds.
If your information or circumstances change
You must tell us about any changes to your personal details, such as your name and nationality.  You should also tell us if any of the information displayed on your online immigration status profile is incorrect. You can do this online by going to https://www.gov.uk/view-proveimmigration-status.
You can also use this service to update your sign in details and passport or travel document details so that you can continue to access your immigration status information online.
If you think an error has been made
If you think an error has been made, for example the period of permission granted, or your conditions, you can request an Administrative Review. You have 14 days from when you receive this notice to apply for an administrative review.
Information on how to apply for administrative review, the process and the fees payable are all available online at:
https://www.gov.uk/ask-for-a-visa-administrativereview/if-youre-in-the-uk.
The administrative review application form is available online at: https://eforms.homeoffice.gov. uk/outreach/UKVI_Admin_Review_Guidance.ofml.
Changing your place of study
If you wish to change your place of study to a different sponsor institution, you must make a new Student application. You may not start a new course of study until your new application has been granted, unless that application was made to study with a sponsor that is a Higher Education Provider with a track record of compliance, in which case you can begin your new course of study before you receive a decision on your application.
The status of each sponsor can be found on the register of licensed sponsors which can be found at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/register-oflicensed-sponsors-students. Higher Education Providers with a track record of compliance are shown on the register with a status of ‘Student Sponsor – Track record’.
If you change course you may need to obtain an ATAS certificate prior to starting the new course of study. For guidance of whether you need to obtain an ATAS clearance certificate for your intended course, check https://www.gov.uk/guidance/academic-technologyapproval-scheme.
Your personal information
The Data Protection Act 2018 governs how we use personal data. For details of how we will use your personal information and who we may share it with please see our Privacy Notice for the Border, Immigration and Citizenship system at
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/personalinformation-use-in-borders-immigration-and-citizenship. This also explains your key rights under the Act, how you can access your personal information and how to complain if you have concerns.
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